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Abstract: The paper aimed to investigate the influence of organizational culture types 
on tacit knowledge sharing in medium and large enterprises in Croatia. For research, 
organizational culture is differentiated according to the typology based on the Compet-
ing Values Framework. In the theoretical part, the basic concepts and open questions 
related to the issues of the subject research are systematized and analyzed. The em-
pirical part of the paper presents the results of a survey conducted on 14 medium and 
large companies in the Croatian economy. A total of 492 knowledge workers were sur-
veyed in these companies. Multiple regression was used to assess the research model. 
The results of the research showed that organizational culture significantly influences 
tacit knowledge sharing, where the mentioned influence can be positive or negative, 
depending on the culture type. More precisely, it was found that clan and adhocracy 
cultures have a positive, and market culture has a negative impact on tacit knowledge 
sharing. However, no statistically significant influence of hierarchy culture on tacit 
knowledge sharing has been proven. The results of this paper have significant theoret-
ical and practical implications.

Keywords: organizational culture; Competing Values Framework; knowledge shar-
ing; tacit knowledge.

JEL classification: M14, M21.

INTRODUCTION
Over the last twenty years, knowledge management has been profiled as a dis-

cipline that has aroused significant interest among scientists, consultants, and practi-
tioners. This interest is based on the conclusion that traditional industrial technologies 
and tangible capital are no longer key factors that ensure competitive advantage, but 
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that such a resource that encourages organizational survival and success is knowledge 
(Mahdi, Almsafir, & Yao, 2011). Knowledge has specifics that distinguish it from other 
resources. It is intangible, volatile, increases in use can be used as an input in multiple 
processes at the same time, and has a wide range of effects on a company (Skyrme, 
2011), which is why it has to be managed adequately. However, for the successful im-
plementation of knowledge management, the desire or ambition of employees to share 
their knowledge with others is important, which has turned knowledge sharing into one 
of the most important processes of knowledge management.

By researching the organizational context in which organizational knowledge is 
created and used, scientists have concluded that organizational culture is one of the key 
factors determining the success of knowledge sharing (North, 2008). Further research 
went in the direction of discovering the mechanisms through which culture influences 
knowledge sharing, as well as the direction of that influence, ie the content of organi-
zational culture that encourages or facilitates knowledge sharing. In these papers, the 
authors demonstrated the positive impact of certain elements of organizational culture, 
such as trust (Paroutis & Al Saleh, 2009) (Islam, Hasan, Ahmed, & Ahmed, 2011) 
(Al-Shammari & Musharraf, 2014), the interaction between staff, and leadership (Is-
lam, Hasan, Ahmed, & Ahmed, 2011) (Al-Shammari & Musharraf, 2014) on knowl-
edge sharing. Some researchers go a step further and investigate the impact of certain 
types of organizational culture on knowledge sharing (Wiewiora, Trigunarsyah, Mur-
phy, & Coffey, 2013) (Lee, Shiue, & Chen, 2016) (Abbasi & Dastgeer, 2018) (Rohim 
& Budhiasa, 2019) (Castaneda & Ramírez, 2021). The attitude of this group of re-
searchers is that organizational culture influences knowledge sharing not by individual 
elements but by its configuration, which is why assumptions, values, and norms in its 
content should be in agreement with each other. “Configurations of mutually consis-
tent assumptions, values, and norms are nothing but types of organizational cultures” 
(Janićijević, 2013, str. 437). Thus, according to this second group of authors, organiza-
tional culture influences knowledge sharing not by individual elements, but by its con-
figuration, where this impact can be positive but also negative (İlknur, Cetin, Senturan, 
& Demiralay, 2017). Namely, a review of recent research on the impact of organiza-
tional culture on knowledge sharing has shown that diversification is needed, as market 
culture type has been found to have a negative impact on knowledge sharing (Suppiah 
& Sandhu, 2011) and it is claimed that this area is still open to research which should 
go in the direction of analyzing the impact of different types of organizational culture 
on knowledge sharing (Abbasi & Dastgeer, 2018). The manner and success of knowl-
edge transfer also depend on the type of knowledge. One of the most commonly used 
knowledge classification, especially in the organizational context, is Polanyi’s (1967) 
division into explicit (objective) and tacit (unexpressed) knowledge, which continues 
Ryle’s (1949) distinction between “knowing that” and “knowing how’’. Differentiating 
between the concepts of tacit and explicit knowledge is the most dominant concept 
in the modern theory of organizational knowledge management. Explicit knowledge 
is relatively easily transferred through various forms of written reports, studies, and 
electronic exchange of information, while tacit knowledge is much more difficult to 
exchange because it is located in the minds of experts and as such can be transferred 
only by the will of the individual through direct and intensive communication with 
the person to whom this knowledge is to be transferred. It is clear from the above that 
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explicit and tacit knowledge are different, which is why some authors recommend that 
in research these two types of knowledge be differentiated from each other (Lee, Shiue, 
& Chen, 2016) (Castaneda & Ramírez, 2021). But even though the nature of explicit 
and tacit knowledge is different, as is their volume and value to the organization, very 
little research are available in the literature on the impact of organizational culture 
types on knowledge sharing in which authors focus on tacit knowledge (Suppiah & 
Sandhu, 2011) (İlknur, Cetin, Senturan, & Demiralay, 2017) (Shahzadi, 2017). Given 
the fact that most knowledge in companies is in tacit form (Mooradian, 2005) and that 
such knowledge plays a key role in improving companies` performance (Reychav & 
Weisberg, 2009), as well as continuous efforts of company management to find ways 
to share tacit knowledge among employees, the focus in this paper is (only) on tacit 
knowledge, instead of knowledge in general. Thus, this paper aims to investigate the 
impact of certain types of organizational culture on tacit knowledge sharing, which 
represents a novelty in the Croatian context. For research purposes, organizational cul-
ture is differentiated according to one of the most established organizational culture 
models, the Competing Values Framework (CVF) developed by (Quinn & Rohrbaugh, 
1983). Even though there is the widespread literature that analyzes the influence of 
organizational culture on a broad range of different phenomena, it can be stated that an 
application of the CVF model to tacit knowledge sharing is still in its early stages so, 
consequently, the role of the different CVF types of culture on tacit knowledge sharing 
still remains unclear. In addition, most authors investigated the issue by examining em-
ployees in a very small number of companies - in only one (İlknur, Cetin, Senturan, & 
Demiralay, 2017), two (Wiener, Gattringer, & Strehl, 2018), or, for example, four com-
panies (Eckenhofer & Ershova, 2011) (Wiewiora, Trigunarsyah, Murphy, & Coffey, 
2013). This led to the fact that in several studied samples some types of culture were 
not even detected, and the authors examined the impact of only certain types of culture 
from the CVF model on knowledge sharing, while other types remained unexamined. 
The territorial distribution of companies from the samples is often very narrow because 
most authors conducted their research on companies in only one region of a particular 
country. A larger sample of companies and their wider geographical dispersion will 
seek to offer clearer results on the impact of organizational culture types from the CVF 
model on knowledge sharing.

LITERATURE REVIEW 
A very large number of definitions related to organizational culture are present 

in the literature. These definitions most often mention elements such as behaviour and 
beliefs (the way we work here), opinion (the way we think here), organizational val-
ues (what the value system is and what values are important in the organization), and 
norms (differentiate desirable from undesirable), which primarily indicate the way of 
working and living in the company. For example, (Schwartz & Stanley, 1981, str. 33) 
define organizational culture as “a pattern of beliefs and expectations shared by orga-
nization members,” and (Sikavica & Novak, 1999, str. 596) as “a system of values, 
understandings, beliefs, ethics, lifestyles, personalities, and a company`s character.”

Values are the primary element in the operationalization of the culture for most 
researchers in this field. CVF was also built on them and this model experienced its 
most important application and extension in the field of organizational culture. Name-
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ly, its creators (Quinn & Rohrbaugh, 1983) found out that there are two key dimen-
sions of the concept of performance based on a statistical analysis of numerous per-
formance indicators – orientation of the organization and the type of structure that 
the organization prefers. According to these dimensions, (Cameron & Quinn, 1999) 
derived the following four types of organizational culture from the CVF model: ad-
hocracy, clan, market, and hierarchy organizational types. The characteristics of these 
types are shown in Table 1.

Table 1: A CVF Model of Organizational Culture Types

Type of 
structure

Orientation

Internal External

Flexibility Clan culture
 - Cohesion, collaboration, teamwork, 

employee involvement, mutual trust, high 
organizational commitment

 - Appropriate for uncertain environment
 - Main objectives: long term benefits and 

individual development

Adhocracy culture
 - Innovation, continuous improvement, risk 

taking
 - Appropriate for hyper turbulent 

environment
 - Main objective: being at the leading edge 

of new product, services and knowledge.
Stability Hierarchy culture

 - Clear lines of decision-making
 - Multiple hierarchical levels
 - Rules and formalized procedures 
 - Conservatism
 - Main objectives: efficiency and stability

Market culture
 - High competitiveness
 - Goal achievement
 - Measurability of work activities
 - Main objectives: profitability, secure 

customer base and strategic positioning

Source: Adopted from (Cameron & Quinn, 1999)

When it comes to knowledge sharing, it is defined as a process in which em-
ployees share their knowledge with each other, thus creating new ones (Razmerita, 
Kirchner, & Nielsen, 2016). (Iebra Aizpurúa, Zegarra Saldaña, & Zegarra Saldaña, 
2011) define knowledge sharing as the process through which employee knowledge is 
transformed into a form that others can understand, absorb and use. What is important 
is that the individual shares his/her knowledge with others voluntarily in a form that is 
clear, acceptable, and usable to others, and that this sharing multiplies knowledge (Van 
Den Hooff & De Ridder, 2004). Thus, knowledge gains in value through sharing as it 
increases, expands, and deepens. In this context, it is necessary to distinguish knowl-
edge sharing from its transfer, which implies “only identical or partial replication of 
knowledge from one place to another” (Lucas, 2006, str. 259). Thus, although similar, 
knowledge sharing and transfer are different concepts, although in the literature they 
are sometimes equated.

Organizational culture and knowledge sharing are in many ways related. Both 
concepts play a very important role in achieving a company’s competitive advantage 
(Madu, 2012) (Navimipour & Charband, 2016). “Sustainable advantage of a modern 
organization stems from what its employees know, how effectively they use what they 
know and how quickly they acquire and use new knowledge“ (Jakupović & Grandov, 
2014, str. 231). On the other hand, organizational culture determines the company’s 
ability to acquire and use new knowledge through knowledge sharing (Wiewiora, Tri-
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gunarsyah, Murphy, & Coffey, 2013). Stojanović-Aleksić, et. al. (2019) stated that a 
good predictor of knowledge sharing is an organizational culture based on support. “In 
various literature one of the most important notions connected to tacit knowledge is 
organizational culture” (Ershova, 2009, str. 87). However, research on the impact of 
organizational culture types from the CVF model on tacit knowledge sharing is still 
rare, and only recently has there been an attempt to create a systematic theoretical 
framework. In the context of the above, it is important to determine which types of 
organizational culture from the CVF model encourage tacit knowledge sharing, and 
which block it, which is also the fundamental goal of this paper. 

In previous research, the interconnection between the types of organizational 
culture and other variables has been analyzed in two ways (Buh, 2016): by comparing 
companies according to the dominant type of organizational culture, or by acknowl-
edging the fact that the organizational culture of each company has characteristics 
of several types of culture. In the first approach, the authors determine the dominant 
type of organizational culture for each researched company. Depending on the result, 
companies are then classified into one of four groups (companies with a dominant ad-
hocracy culture, companies with a dominant market culture, companies with a domi-
nant clan culture, companies with a dominant hierarchy culture), and compared groups 
according to desired parameters (e.g. Bradley et al. (2006), (Zavyalova & Kucherov, 
2010)). On the other hand, there are increasingly more researchers who divide the 
organizational culture of each company into four categories while including the ob-
tained value for each type of culture in the analysis (Aier, 2012) (Buh, 2016). The first 
approach ignores the fact that company culture has at least some features of several 
culture types. In addition, it is possible that the organizational cultures of two compa-
nies, which belong to the same group according to the dominant type of culture, are 
quite different (for example, a company with a highly dominant adhocracy culture and 
a company with a slightly dominant adhocracy culture). In the context of the research 
in question, it was concluded that reliance on the solely dominant type of culture would 
not be an opportune solution.

The clan type of organizational culture from the CVF model, which some au-
thors also call group culture (e.g. in the study of (Prajogo & McDermott, 2005)), is 
characterized by teamwork, cooperation, employee involvement, mutual trust, and 
high organizational commitment (Table 1). In this type of culture, the leader is called a 
´mentor´, whereas employees self-sacrificially add something from themselves. These 
are all characteristics of cultural values   that are generally considered to encourage tacit 
knowledge sharing (Kim & Lee, 2006), which has been confirmed in several studies. 
For example, Suppiah & Sandhu (2011) in a study conducted on a sample of 408 re-
spondents in seven Malaysian companies from different sectors, proved the positive 
impact of this type of culture on tacit knowledge sharing. The same result was reached 
by İlknur et al. (2017), who conducted their research on a sample of 124 respondents 
from one bank in Turkey, as well as Wiewiora et al. (2013) who conducted a case 
study among 39 respondents in 4 project-oriented companies (various industries) in 
Australia. Taking this into account, it is assumed that the clan type of organizational 
culture will have a positive impact on tacit knowledge sharing, and the first research 
hypothesis is set, which reads: 
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H1 Clan organizational culture has a positive impact on tacit 
knowledge sharing.
Adhocracy culture, also known as developmental or entrepreneurial in some 

studies (e.g. Brettel et al. (2015)) nurtures creativity, propensity for change and 
risk-taking, a continuous re-examination of old ideas, search for new ways of working, 
and commitment to learning, which is why it is generally considered to encourage tacit 
knowledge sharing (Ershova, 2009). However, according to the authors, this link has 
not been empirically tested so far, although there is evidence of its positive impact on 
some dimensions of knowledge sharing in general, such as the impact on “knowledge 
donation” (Cavaliere & Lombardi, 2015) and intra-organizational networks (Ecken-
hofer & Ershova, 2011). Therefore, the second research hypothesis refers to the influ-
ence of the adhocracy type of organizational culture on tacit knowledge sharing and 
reads: 

H2 Adhocracy organizational culture has a positive impact on tacit 
knowledge sharing.
Characteristics of market organizational culture, also known as rational culture 

(e.g. in the study of Brettel et al. (2015) are goal setting, focus on achievement, mea-
surability of work activities, and meeting deadlines. This type of culture nurtures a 
competitive spirit among employees, which is why it can be assumed that they will 
experience the knowledge they have as their power and will not be willing to share it, 
which is consistent with research conducted by Suppiah & Sandhu (2011) and Wiew-
iora et al. (2013). Therefore, the third research hypothesis refers to the influence of the 
market type of organizational culture on tacit knowledge sharing, and reads: 

H3 Market organizational culture has a negative impact on tacit 
knowledge sharing.
Tacit knowledge is stored in people’s minds, and as such is most often not trans-

mitted through prescribed procedures, official documents, and meetings, but through 
informal face-to-face interactions (Akın Gürdal & Kumkale, 2014). On the other hand, 
hierarchy organizational culture is characterized by a focus on written procedures and 
formal regulations, high specialization in work and control, emphasis on rules, and 
vertical communication, which is not conducive to sharing this type of knowledge. 
Ershova (2009) states that out of all four types of culture within the CVF hierarchy 
culture supports tacit knowledge sharing probably the least. Taking this into account, 
and in line with the results of research conducted by Suppiah & Sandhu (2011), it is 
assumed that the hierarchy type of organizational culture will have a negative impact 
on tacit knowledge sharing. So the last, fourth hypothesis refers to the influence of 
hierarchy organizational culture on tacit knowledge sharing, and reads: 

H4 Hierarchy organizational culture has a negative impact on tacit 
knowledge sharing.

RESEARCH METHODOLOGY
The research subject of this paper is the influence of certain types of organiza-

tional culture from the CVF model on tacit knowledge sharing. To investigate these 
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impacts, an empirical study was conducted on 14 medium and large Croatian compa-
nies operating in different regions of the country, and belonging to different sectors. 
According to the practice of other researchers (e.g. Suppiah & Sandhu, (2011)), the 
target respondents in companies were knowledge workers, who were in this research 
defined as workers with a university degree (Bentley, 1990) and are identified in com-
panies through the degree of education they possess. All the results obtained are thus 
based on the subjective perception of respondents in the surveyed companies, which is 
common in similar research.

Appropriate tools for investigating the companies` characteristics of human re-
sources (socio-demographic variables) were constructed in a range of four questions 
that examined the characteristics of employees concerning age, level of education, 
hierarchical level, and the length of service in the surveyed company. The Organi-
zational Culture Assessment Instrument (OCAI), developed by Cameron and Quinn 
(1999), was used to explore the organizational culture. OCAI is built on the CVF mod-
el and explores the types of organizational culture by assessing the following six as-
pects of organizational culture: dominant characteristics, strategic emphasis, organiza-
tional leadership, employee management, organizational glue, and criteria for success 
in a concrete organization. With its dimensionality and content of value orientations, 
presents a suitable integrative model for the study of culture in organizations (Sušanj, 
2005), and is one of the tested and verified questionnaires. Although this instrument 
originally supported ipsative ranking, an increasing number of researchers are using 
the Likert scale instead, as was done in this study. The reason is the difficulty in not 
understanding the ipsative ranking by the respondents, which was reported by several 
researchers in previous studies (e.g. Suppiah & Sandhu, (2011)), as well as its undesir-
able statistical properties (Šverko, 2009). The validity of this instrument (with Likert 
scale) for research in Croatia was confirmed by (Mečev & Grubišić, 2020). This part 
of the questionnaire contains 24 statements. Indicators for tacit knowledge sharing 
were taken from Lee (2001) and were slightly modified to match the background of 
this study, in a similar way as adapted by other researchers This part of the question-
naire consists of three statements related to know-how from work experience, know-
where and know-whom, and education and training. Except in the first part of the 
questionnaire, which consists of variables measured by mostly closed multiple-choice 
questions, the majority of the research is based on statements by which respondents 
expressed the degree of their agreement/disagreement. 

Two experts (researchers in the field of organizational behaviour) independently 
judged the content of the research instrument itself concerning theoretical assumptions 
that should prove to test the validity of the research instrument. Secondly, ten people 
of different socio-demographic profiles, who meet the criteria of the sample of this 
research, assessed the content of the question in detail and gave their opinion on the 
content, comprehensibility, and manner of conducting the research. In line with their 
views, some claims have been corrected to achieve a higher level of comprehensibility.

Since it was not possible to collect data for independent and dependent variables 
from different sources and at different times, in this study the common method bias 
sought to be reduced in a way that respondents were guaranteed anonymity, and before 
the survey, it was stressed that there are no wrong or right answers. Podsakoff et al. 
(2012) state that these procedures should decrease people´s evaluation apprehension 
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and editing of their responses so that they would be more socially acceptable, com-
pliant, and consistent with how they think the researcher would want them to answer.

The Cronbach’s alpha coefficient was used to test the reliability of the measure-
ment scales. Table 2 shows the values obtained for each of the subscales.

Table 2: Measurement reliability tests

Measured construct Number of Items Cronbach alfa coefficient (α)

Adhocracy organizational culture 6 0,882

Market organizational culture 6 0,785

Clan organizational culture 6 0,767

Hierarchy organizational culture 6 0,795

Tacit knowledge sharing 3 0,788

Source: Research results

Based on the above, it is possible to conclude that the measuring instruments 
used in this study have acceptable reliability since the Cronbach’s alpha coefficient (α) 
for all subscales exceeds the recommended value of 0,7 (Taber, 2018).

To examine the impact of certain types of organizational culture on tacit knowl-
edge sharing, a regression analysis was performed using a multiple regression model 
with the variable of knowledge sharing set as a criterion, with four predictors (types of 
organizational culture). In addition to conducting the regression analysis itself, poten-
tial problems of autocorrelation and multicollinearity were tested. Autocorrelation or 
serial correlation refers to the correlation of random variables within a stochastic mod-
el and was tested by the Durbin-Watson test. Multicollinearity refers to the strength of 
the relationship between independent variables. In this study, it was tested with Vari-
ance Inflation Factors (VIF) and their reciprocal values   (TOL).

RESULTS AND DISCUSSIONS
As already mentioned, the empirical research was conducted in 14 medium and 

large Croatian companies operating in different regions of the country, on an estab-
lished representative sample of workers. Small companies (ie companies with less 
than 50 employees) were not taken into consideration, because in the context of the 
chosen issue, their inclusion would not make sense and would reduce the strength of 
the conclusion. There are a larger number of knowledge workers in medium and large 
companies, and surveying a larger number of knowledge workers is extremely import-
ant in researching organizational culture and knowledge sharing, and provides more 
elements to generate important conclusions than surveying several workers in small 
companies. Followed the approach suggested by Aboalea (2015), only companies that 
have been operating for more than 5 years are included in the survey. Depending on 
the total number of employees, between 20 and 70 knowledge workers were surveyed 
in the companies. Ultimately, the survey results were obtained based on the responses 
of 492 knowledge workers. Table 3 shows the characteristics of the company and em-
ployee samples.
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Table 3: Characteristics of the samples

Characteristics of the respondents’ companies Characteristics of the respondent

Region Frequency Age of respondents Frequency

Central Croatia 7 Up to 30 years 108

Dalmatia 4 30-40 188

Slavonia 2 40-55 126

Istria 1 Over 55 70

Industry types (according to NACE) Hierarchical level

Accommodation and food service activities 3 Executives 98

Wholesale and retail trade 3 Senior and middle management 93

Manufacturing 3 Professionals 197

Information and communication 2 Operational staff 104

Transportation and storage 1 Education level 

Professional, scientific, and technical 
activities

1 Bachelor 186

Financial and insurance activities 1 Master 249

Number of employees Doctor 17

50-100 8 Other 37

100-250 2 Years of work in the company

over 250 4 Up to 3 years 39

Age of the company (by year of establishment) 3-5 81

5-10 2 5-10 104

10-20 10 10-15 209

over 20 years 2 over 15 years 59

Total companies 14 Total respondents 492

Source: research results

Table 3 shows that the majority of surveyed companies are from Central Croa-
tia, which is the most populated region of the country and represents the area with the 
largest number of registered companies, but the survey also includes companies from 
other Croatian regions. More than half of the surveyed companies have between 50 and 
100 employees, while the least companies have between 100 and 250 employees (2 
companies). According to the number of employees, four surveyed companies belong 
to the category of large companies, ie they have more than 250 employees. 10 out of 
14 surveyed companies have been operating between 10 and 20 years. When it comes 
to the characteristics of respondents, the largest number of respondents is aged from 30 
to 40 years (38.2%), and most of the respondents are employed in the surveyed com-
panies between 10 and 15 years (42.5% of all respondents). When it comes to the hi-
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erarchical level, 38.8% of respondents work at various levels of managerial positions, 
40,0 % of them are independent professionals, and 21,1% work as operational staff. 
All respondents have some level of university education, because this condition was 
the primary criterion for their selection in the sample, with most respondents having a 
master’s degree (50.6%).

After analyzing the characteristics of the samples, it remains to determine the 
impact of certain types of organizational culture from the CVF model on tacit knowl-
edge sharing, because only the identification of such (or similar) links can give mean-
ing and value to organizational culture in business and economic research. The results 
of the performed regression analysis are shown in Table 4.

Table 4: Results of regression analysis of the impact of organizational culture on tacit knowledge sharing

Predictors

Unstandardized 
Coefficients

Standardized 
Coefficients t Sig.

Collinearity Statistics

ß Std. Error Beta TOL VIF

Clan 0,323 0,113 0,415 3,011 0,004 0,730 1,370

Adhocracy 0,274 0,148 0,271 2,562 0,022 0,561 1,781

Hierarchy 0,139 0,208 0,075 0,669 0,508 0,940 1,064

Market -0,237 0,139 -0,237 -1,267 0,048 0,566 1,766

Regression 
model:

R = 0,649; R2=0,421; Adjusted R2=0,374; Std. Error of the Estimate 0,628;
Durbin-Watson test: 1,89
ANOVA: F = 8,852; p< 0,001 

Source: Research results

The analysis determined a multiple correlation coefficient of R = 0.649, and the 
regression of predictor variables on tacit knowledge sharing proved to be statistically 
significant, with an F-ratio value of 8.852 and probability of accidental occurrence 
p <0.001, which points to the conclusion of a significant connection between orga-
nizational culture and tacit knowledge sharing. With the help of predictor variables, 
the model explained 42.1% of the variable tacit knowledge sharing, which is not a 
negligible result within the framework of socio-economic phenomena. The remaining, 
unexplained part of the variance can be attributed to some other variables. The value 
of Standard Error of the Estimate is less than one, from which it can be concluded that 
there is no significantly large model error. The result of the Durbin-Watson test of 1.89 
is very close to the reference value of 2,0 (Field, 2013), and it can be concluded that 
there is no significant residual autocorrelation problem in the model. All influential 
variables in the VIF value model are less than the maximum allowable limit of 5.0 
(Šošić, 2004), have a high tolerance threshold, and it is concluded that in this study 
there is no problem of multicollinearity and the set regression analysis model can be 
accepted.

In the clan and adhocracy type of organizational culture, there is a positive con-
nection with the regression function. These findings confirmed hypothesis H1, which 
assumed that clan organizational culture has a positive impact on tacit knowledge shar-
ing, as well as hypothesis H2, which assumed that adhocracy organizational culture has 
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a positive impact on tacit knowledge sharing. The importance of the influence of these 
organizational culture types on tacit knowledge sharing can be compared based on 
standardized regression parameters, which correspond to the correlation coefficients. 
Although the comparison of influences is not problematized as a separate hypothesis, 
it is important to mention it in the context of the whole study. It can be seen from 
Table 4 that clan type has the greatest relative influence on tacit knowledge sharing, 
while the individual contribution of the adhocracy type of organizational culture is 
also statistically significant, but slightly smaller. The negative sign of the regression ß 
coefficient in the variable of market organizational type means the following: the more 
pronounced the characteristics of the market type in their organizational cultures, the 
fewer employees share their tacit knowledge with their colleagues. This confirmed hy-
pothesis H3, which assumed that market organizational culture has a negative impact 
on tacit knowledge sharing. Contrary to initial expectations, the research showed that 
the hierarchy type of organizational culture does not have a statistically significant im-
pact on tacit knowledge sharing, thus rejecting the H4 hypothesis. The result obtained 
may be explained by somewhat contradictory attributes of hierarchy culture when it 
comes to knowledge sharing. Control, written procedures and formal regulations, and 
the emphasis on rules are undeniably not conducive to tacit knowledge sharing. At the 
same time, it is known that strong leadership is crucial for the successful implemen-
tation of knowledge management systems in companies, and it is to be expected that 
companies with a pronounced hierarchy type of culture will have strong leaders.

Finally, given that the study showed a significant positive impact of the clan 
and adhocracy types of culture on tacit knowledge sharing, and that their common 
characteristic is the flexibility of the company, it can be concluded that this charac-
teristic proved to be extremely important in encouraging knowledge sharing among 
employees.

CONCLUSION 
The subject research analyzed the influence of organizational culture on tacit 

knowledge sharing in Croatian companies. For the research, a typology from the CVF 
model was used, according to which, given the company's orientation and type of 
structure, it is possible to distinguish four types of organizational culture: clan, market, 
adhocracy, and hierarchy. In this way, an attempt was made to impart to the lack of 
consensus in defining how different types of organizational culture from the CVF mod-
el can influence employees’ tacit knowledge sharing behaviours. To address this issue, 
an empirical study was conducted on a sample of 492 respondents who are employees 
of 14 medium and large companies in the Republic of Croatia. As stated in the theoreti-
cal framework, only a few studies so far have reported the relationship between certain 
types of organizational culture from the CVF model and knowledge sharing, and none 
of them in Croatia or culturally similar countries. Although organizational culture may 
seem too “soft” to many managers, including theorists, and without economic implica-
tions, it has a significant impact on many business processes, including tacit knowledge 
sharing. The conducted research proved that. The results of the research showed that 
the clan type of culture is most favourable to tacit knowledge sharing, which confirmed 
the results of some previous research conducted in countries culturally different from 
the Republic of Croatia. However, this study also demonstrated the positive influence 
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of the adhocracy culture on tacit knowledge sharing, although this connection proved 
to be somewhat weaker than in the case of the clan type of culture. At the same time, it 
has been shown that the market type of culture negatively affects tacit knowledge shar-
ing. The hierarchy type of culture has been shown to have no significant impact and 
further research is needed to shed light on whether the results obtained derive from the 
very nature of this type of culture, or some methodological limitations. This study has 
contributed to several courses of research. Firstly, it enriched organizational behaviour 
literature in general by examining the impact of all four organizational culture types 
from the CVF model (instead of just one or two types) on tacit knowledge sharing. 
Secondly, in the domicile research space, previous research studies have explored the 
organizational culture and tacit knowledge sharing separately. There are no research 
studies in Croatia that compare these two commitments. Therefore, the results of this 
study would represent valuable initial scientific and practical implications in the Cro-
atian context and can be used for numerous other researches related to the subject and 
similar issues. The results of this research also provide some important implications 
for company management. Company management should pay special attention to the 
organizational culture of their company, as it has been shown that its characteristics 
can have a positive but also a negative effect on tacit knowledge sharing among em-
ployees. The leadership of the organization should promote values such as loyalty, 
participation, cohesiveness, and commitment to membership, as these are the main 
characteristics of the clan culture, which research has found to be most conducive to 
tacit knowledge sharing. In addition, the research showed that respondents employed 
in companies with a high degree of tacit knowledge sharing, perceive their colleagues 
as a broad family, and leaders are seen as mentors or perhaps even father images. What 
defines success in such companies is the internal climate and concern for people. Also, 
flexibility (valid for both the adhocracy and clan cultures) is perceived as an important 
cultural dimension, which seems to be aligned with tacit knowledge sharing. At the 
same time, the results showed that in companies where the emphasis is primarily on 
competition and the fulfilment of measurable goals, employees are reluctant to share 
their knowledge. Such respondents perceive their leaders as tough and demanding with 
very high expectations and companies in which they work as results-oriented work-
places. Contributions of this study should be acknowledged while allowing the limita-
tions to be realized that lead towards future directions. The value of this study could 
be potentially reduced or limited in terms of individuals` subjectivity since the authors 
depended solely on cross-sectional study and self-reported perception of respondents. 
Although a common method bias has been treated by taking steps as recommended 
by Podsakoff et al. (2012), in the future, it could be avoided by collecting longitudinal 
data at two points in time. Furthermore, in this study, the analysis was limited to the 
culture types from the CVF model. Future research could use some other typologies. 
This analysis has remained somewhat simplified since it focused on the main effect of 
different organizational culture types on tacit knowledge sharing. The moderator effect 
of variations in the relationship between organizational culture types and tacit knowl-
edge sharing could be further investigated in future studies.
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